Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

April 24, 2020
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Hume at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, April 24, 2020, via teleconference.  The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  Members of the committee present were:



    
       Erik Hume, Chair
          Brian Enterline


                                           Bennett Chotiner
          Timothy Tate



 

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), James Helsel (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board), William Leonard (SARAA Board), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), James Anderson, (SARAA Board), Jim Mann (SARAA Board, David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the February 21, 2020 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported that currently there are no projects under construction.  On April 23rd Governor Wolf lifted the restrictions on construction, allowing them to go back to work on May 1st.  
Taxiway Project (FCRA):  Contractors will mobilize on May 4th.  They submitted a COVID-19 Health and Safety Plan and staff is in the process of reviewing it. 

Flood Dike:  There is no start date for this project.  The contractor has submitted a COVID-19 Health and Safety Plan, and they are making requested corrections.   
AIP Projects:  Staff continues to work on all FAA funded AIP program projects.  These include: 

· Taxiway Project (FCRA) 

· Flood Dike project 

· Two equipment acquisitions:  snow equipment that will be arriving in July, and an ARFF truck that will be arriving in October.  

· Two Design Projects:  The Cargo Apron at HIA and the South Apron at GRA.  Staff will be applying for two design grants within the next 30 days.
All other work has been stopped with the exception of four projects:

· Upgrade of the Water Treatment Plant 
· Airport Drive Phase 2.  There is $380,000 left on the contract, which is mostly grant funded.  This work will be done in the late summer to help with billing. 
· Safety Improvement Project at CXY Control Tower.  This work will be deferred until late summer to help with billing.

· Preparation of bid documents for the demolition of buildings 26 & 96.  The bid opening will be in October.  There is grant funding for this project.  
Mr. Edwards commented that Item 4(d), Rehabilitate Flood Dike will be removed from the agenda.  Approval of this item will not be necessary because the Governor has allowed construction activity to resume.  
Ratification/Acquire Used ARFF Vehicle:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to ratify the purchase of one 2002 Oshkosh Aircraft Rescue Firefighting (ARFF) apparatus from the Metropolitan Washington Airports Authority (MWAA) for a price not to exceed $25,000, with an additional $15,000 for needed repairs, preventative maintenance, and radios.  The current ARFF apparatus fleet includes two 1500-gallon ARFF trucks that are 18-22 years old.  The proposed 2002 Oshkosh is in good condition with an estimated 10 years of additional service life in it.  The vehicle is being sold by MWAA as they update their fleet and is available immediately.  This purchase will provide the redundancy necessary with our aging ARFF fleet and increasing downtime to maintain the Airport’s ARFF index. Funding for this project will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Resolution for Authority to Sign Grant Documents:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to approve a resolution authorizing the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all agreements entered with the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Department of Transportation.  The Bureau of Aviation requires that a resolution be on file identifying the officials authorized to electronically sign agreements with the Commonwealth.  This resolution will be valid for up to ten years. This resolution has been coordinated with the grant administrator at the Bureau of Aviation.  The approval of this resolution does not commit or obligate any SARAA funding.
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval.
Rehabilitate Flood Dike (Construction Restart), HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is being removed from the agenda as approval is not necessary now that the Governor has allowed construction activity to resume.  
Survey Permit Elevations, HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Herbert Roland and Grubic for an amount not to exceed $4,668 to conduct a survey to site a water level gauge in the North 29 detention pond.  SARAA recently received an amended Water Obstruction and Encroachment Permit from the PA DEP for the Post Run Sluice Gate.  A requirement of the permit was to set metrics and develop an Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Manual to operate the Post Run sluice gate during flooding events.  The main metric to adhere to the O&M Manual procedures is the volume of water through the Post Run culvert.   A water level gauge will allow SARAA maintenance personnel to calculate and adjust the flow in accordance with the O&M Manual and amended permit.  This project has been included in the engineering department’s operating budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
Stormwater Compliance, GA Airports:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates in an amount not-to-exceed $13,600 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Industrial Stormwater Permits.  SARAA has a regulatory requirement to accomplish an annual stormwater compliance evaluation in accordance with the NPDES permits issued by the PA Department of Environmental Protection.  This requires semiannual sampling and inspection of each of the airport’s stormwater outfalls.  In January 2020, SARAA requested cost proposals from Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. (GTA) and Urban Engineers.  It is recommended that GTA provide these professional services based on the lowest cost proposal, successful performance of similar work at HIA, and an ongoing business relationship since 2011.  The cost of this work was included in the line items for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2020 operating budget.    
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to reject all bids submitted for the project to Rehabilitate the State Policy Hangar at Capital City Executive Airport.  Two bids were received for this project.  Bids were opened on March 12th.  The two bidders were East Coast Construction and R.A. Hill, Inc.  Lease negotiations with the Department of General Services on behalf of the State Police Hangar are ongoing, but discussions have not been finalized.   Additionally, the economic impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic has resulted in a reassessment and prioritizing of capital expenditures.  As a result, staff recommends that it is in SARAA’s best interest to reject all bids and place this project on hold for an indefinite period of time.  This was included in the capital savings.  Discussion ensued.  It was the committee’s preference that instead of rejecting the bids, staff should accept the low bidder and proceed with the project.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval to accept the low bidder (East Coast Construction) and proceed with the project.  

Amazon.com Services LLC/Short Term Ground Leases:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the SARAA Board to ratify two Ground Lease Agreements between SARAA and Amazon.com Services LLC, and to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the ground lease.  Amazon.com Services LLC will lease two parcels of unoccupied land at Capital City Executive Airport to park truck trailers.  The first 37,800 square foot parcel is at 90 Lewisberry Road.  The second parcel is 50,000 square feet and is a parking lot located across the street from the old terminal building at CXY.  The two new ground leases will be on a month to month basis with a 30-day written notice by either party.  Monthly rent for Lewisberry Road will be $1,575.  Monthly rent for the other parcel will be $2,083.33.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Skyport Request for Hangar Use – Hill Society Event:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize Skyport Holdings to host the Hill Society Gala at Capital City Executive Airport on Saturday, September 12, 2020.  Skyport Holdings has requested permission to host the Hill Society Gala in the Texaco Hangar at Capital City Executive Airport.  This event will benefit the Pinnacle Health Foundation Social Services Fund.  Since the event is primarily non-aeronautical, SARAA permission is required.  Mr. Edwards reviewed the conditions/documentation SARAA is recommending.  The license and indemnity agreement will be reviewed by SARAA counsel.
Discussion ensued.  Mr. Stevens said that a policy is being prepared for these events and he will submit it for Board approval when finalized.  Mr. Helsel requested that staff include in the policy that fees associated with these events, including licensing fees, attorney fees, etc., should be considered for reimbursement to SARAA on a case by case basis.   Mr. Stevens said he would incorporate that into the policy and present it to the Board for approval next month.  Mr. Tate suggested that staff ask SARAA counsel to perform this work pro-bono since it is a charity event.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
COVID-19 Discussion/Marketing & Enplanement Report;

Mr. Miller reported that Operations at CXY operations totaled 5,133 for first quarter 2020, which is flat vs first quarter 2019.  MDT operations totaled 11,004, up 1% vs 2019.  Air Cargo Tonnage for first quarter 2020 was down 11% vs. first quarter 2019, resulting primarily because FedEx does not fly Amazon materials anymore.  UPS Cargo is up significantly as they have been slowly growing service.  Flight activity was up 4.4% over budget.  MDT enplanements were pacing slightly ahead of the 2020 budget until late February.  Since March, traffic is down 97%, and down 95% at airports nationwide.  
Marketing Update:  Advertising has been suspended.  The social media presence has been reduced.  The Susquehanna Club and Information Desk have been closed.  Staff is surveying frequent fliers every few weeks.  Staff is also working on “when you are ready to fly again” message for the summer.   

Looking Ahead:  Airlines are parking hundreds of aircraft.  International travel restrictions may stay in place.  Airlines may need to de-densify aircraft.  There also may be new health requirements to fly.  
Marketing is forecasting a slow but gradual return of traffic during the rest of 2020.  A decline of 60% vs. 2019 is projected.
GA Airports:
Community Day:  Mr. Stevens reported that the Community Day scheduled for the fall at the Capital City Executive Airport has been indefinitely postponed due to cost issues, etc. 
GRA Old Hangar:  Mr. Stevens said that he was approached by one of the Barnstormers indicating they were interested in renting the old hangar for meetings for a nominal amount.  Mr. Stevens was also contacted by a gentleman who had previously expressed interest in creating an aircraft maintenance business at the old hangar, and said he is now ready to move forward with this plan.  Mr. Stevens said that ultimately the plan is to demolish that hangar sometime in the future, but he wanted to bring these opportunities to the Board.   Discussion ensued.  It was agreed by the committee members that an aviation related business should take priority.  Mr. Stevens said that he asked the person who wants to lease the hangar for an aviation related business if he would be willing to allow the Barnstormers and one other group to meet in the facility.  He responded that he has no problem with this.  Mr. Stevens also contacted the Barnstormers to see if they would be willing to lease the meeting room from the potential business owner for their meetings, and he is waiting to hear back from them.
Adjournment:  Mr. Hume adjourned the meeting at 9:36 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, May 22, 2020, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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